 STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

June 18, 2019

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at 1:00 p.m. on Tuesday, June 18, 2019, at Evergreen Conference Center, Stone Mountain Park, and Stone Mountain, Georgia.
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Carolyn Meadows, Chairman

Ray S. Smith, III, Vice Chairman
Roy Roberts
Joan Thomas
Dick Childers
Gregory Levett, Sr.
Perry Tindol
Rev. Abraham Mosley

Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
None
OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration

Chief Chuck Kelley, Director of Public Safety
Bob Cowhig, Director of Planning and Development

Stan Morrell, Director of Special Events, Entertainment & Guest Experience
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager
Duane Studdard, Operations Manager
Mike Lee, Asst. Director of Public Safety
Raquel Gayle, Assistant Attorney General
CALL TO ORDER


Ms. Meadows, Chairman, called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 

Ms. Meadows welcomed Raquel Gayle to the meeting. Mr. Stephens introduced Ms. Gayle to the Board. She graduated from Vassar College and Emory University School of Law. She interned in Zimbabwe in the Attorney General’s Office. She was a global leader specialist for an IT company. She practiced law at Powell Goldstein. She was also in the public finance area of Troutman Sanders.  She is currently an Assistant Attorney General with the State and she represents the Authorities of the State of Georgia. She also handles real estate, commercial transactions, and litigation.
Ms. Meadows welcomed the newest Board member, Rev. Abraham Mosley. Ms. Meadows also mentioned that this was Mr. Childers last Board meeting and the Board would miss him. She invited him to return anytime as a guest. Mr. Childers said that he and his family loved the Park and he enjoyed being on the Board.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Mr. Smith, seconded by Mr. Levett, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous Board meeting on May 21, 2019 and to adopt the minutes as printed.  A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each Board member prior to the meeting. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
None
SILVER DOLLAR CITY/STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT

Mr. Morrell talked to the Board about the Wayfinding Project that Herschend and SMMA are working on together. The mission was to better communicate with the guests as to how to navigate around the Park. The Wayfinding signage has been linked to the map given out at the entrance gates. The map shows the Park divided up into color coded areas. All the installations of the signs should be completed this month. Afterwards, they will review for errors before finalizing. The Board members all said the signs looked great. 

Next, an LED sign that can be programmed from the Operations office will be installed. They will be able to use it for all events. For example, guests may be given parking instructions for an event via an LED sign. The LED sign should be in place in the next 6-8 weeks.

Herschend is completing the gate houses at the east gate. They have a few finishing touches and then they will paint. After that, they will look at the aesthetics and make any adjustments. 


Yellow Daisy has about 430 crafters this year. In the next three weeks they will be finalizing the guest artist. Country Living and Highland Games re-signed for another 3 years. Big Green Egg’s contract is good thru 2020.
FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE



Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through May 31, 2019 were $4,390,908 compared to a budgeted amount of $4,330,100. Total operating expenses year to date were $2,898,248, compared to the budgeted amount of $3,227,476. The net operating profit before depreciation was $1,563,723 compared to a budgeted amount of $1,145,624. The year to date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $544,127 compared to a budgeted loss of $1,353,536.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $2,532,210 year to date.  The net increase in cash year to date was $1,964,403.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $15,779,416.

There are three capital projects in progress. The first is the top of the mountain HVAC replacement with an estimated cost of $250,000. 

The second capital project in progress is the top of the mountain doors replacement with an estimated cost of $150,000. 

The third capital project in progress are the protective barriers with an estimated cost of $224,000.

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

Chief Kelley mentioned that REI, a company that subleases with Herschend, rents paddle boards, canoes and kayaks. They were working out of the Riverboat Complex which is now being used for filming. REI has moved over to what used to be the small beach. They must be ADA compliant and as a result they have built a ramp down to the sand. They also have an ADA compliant wheelchair that will operate on sand.  They are doing a tremendous business.   
NEW BUSINES


 Mr. Stephens told the Board that the Board usually does not have a meeting in July and asked them what they would like to do. 

A motion was made by Mr. Tindol, seconded by Mr. Roberts, and unanimously approved to skip the July Board meeting and resume in August.
OLD BUSINESS

None








___________________________









Carolyn Meadows, Chairman
Submitted by Debbie Blihovde
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